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[bookmark: _GoBack]Thank you, Mr President.
The UK welcomes Turkmenistan and notes positive developments, including the Human Rights Ombudsperson appointed in 2017 for five years.  
However, the UK remains concerned by allegations of torture, incommunicado detentions, and restrictions on access to justice and access to information, including on social media and the internet. We are also concerned by continuing restrictions on freedoms of movement, expression, association and religion or belief, and the use of forced labour to harvest cotton.  
We recommend Turkmenistan to:
1. Sign the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture (OPCAT), enabling independent inspection of prisons and detention centres.
2. Take concrete measures to protect and respect individuals’ rights to exercise freedom of religion or belief and freedom of expression, including on the Internet, social media, and in traditional media, including by preventing harassment of journalists operating in the country.
3. Work in partnership with the ILO to eliminate forced labour in connection with state-sponsored cotton harvesting.
Thank you, Mr President.


